SPOKANE AIRPORT BOARD

SPOKANE, WA



FOR
JANITORIAL SUPPLIES
ITB #23-44-9999-008

MAY 21, 2023

SPOKANE AIRPORT BOARD

Janitorial Supplies, ITB #23-44-9999-008

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DIVISION 00 – PROCUREMENT AND CONTRACTING REQUIREMENTS

I. BIDDING INFORMATION

00 11 16	Invitation to Bid
00 21 13	Instructions to Bidders
00 22 13	Special Provisions to Instructions to Bidders

II. <u>BID PROPOSAL</u>

00 41 00	Bidder's Checklist
00 41 53	Bid Proposal Form
00 43 43	Certification of Compliance with Wage Payment Statutes

SAMPLES, INSTRUCTIONS AND FORMS

Sample Contract Summary of Services Form Instructions

MAP

Location of Public Bid Opening

SEPARATE ATTACHMENTS

Bid Items Form
Proposed Alternate Items Form



INVITATION TO BID

Sealed bids will be received by the Spokane Airport Board at the Spokane International Airport, 9000 West Airport Drive, Suite 204, Spokane, Washington 99224 until Monday, June 5, 2023 at 2:00 PM for:

JANITORIAL SUPPLIES, ITB#23-44-9999-008

ΑT

SPOKANE INTERNATIONAL AIRPORT

It shall be the duty of each Bidder to submit his/her bid on or before the hour and date specified. Bids will be opened and publicly read aloud at the designated time listed above. Any bids received after the time for opening cannot and will not be considered.

Pre-Bid and Site Visit Meeting: Vendors are encouraged to attend a virtual pre-bid meeting on Friday, May 26, 2023 at 10:00 AM:

https://us06web.zoom.us/j/82135701031?pwd=UIFBR2tQcVI2YWYxaWd6RTBCOGZydz09

Meeting ID: 821 3570 1031

Passcode: 978121

The general nature of the Work is as follows:

Provide janitorial supplies.

Contract Documents are available at http://business.spokaneairports.net/bids. Questions during the bid period should be directed to Margaret Merin at mmerin@spokaneairports.net. Bid results (after bid opening) are available on the SIA website at http://business.spokaneairports.net/bids.

A Contract according to the General Conditions, Supplementary Conditions, and Addendums (if applicable) shall be signed prior to work commencing. Each bid must be accompanied by a cashier's check or surety bid bond, in an amount of not less than five percent (5%) of the total bid for all bid schedules (including sales tax). A performance bond, payment bond, and liability insurance in accordance with the contract documents will be required for the Contract. This is a prevailing wage project per applicable State Law.

The Spokane Airport Board reserves the right to reject any or all bids, to waive any informality, to accept any alternate bids, and to make such award that it deems to be in the best interest of the Airport pursuant to the terms of the Instruction to Bidders and General Conditions. The contract will be awarded to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder. All bidders are cautioned to be aware of the requirement to have their bids considered responsive.

Spokane Airport Board

Janitorial Supplies ITB #23-44-9999-008

Section 00 11 16 Invitation to Bid

Spokane International Airport is an Equal Opportunity Employer and encourages Women, Minority, Disadvantaged Business Enterprises and small businesses to participate in the competitive bidding process.

Publication and dates:

The Spokesman Review: May 21, 24 & 28, 2023

Posted on-line - Spokane International Airports Website:

http://business.spokaneairports.net/bids

END OF INVITATION TO BID

SPOKANE AIRPORTS

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

Updated February 08, 2021

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 – DEFINITIONS

ARTICLE 2 - BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS

ARTICLE 3 - BIDDING DOCUMENTS

- 3.1 COPIES
- 3.2 INTERPRETATION OR CORRECTION OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS
- 3.3 PRODUCT SUBSTITUTIONS
- 3.4 SUBCONTRACTORS
- 3.5 ADDENDA

ARTICLE 4 - PRE-BID CONFERENCE

ARTICLE 5 - BIDDING PROCEDURES

- 5.1 FORM AND STYLE OF BIDS
- **5.2 BID SECURITY**
- 5.3 SUBMISSION OF BIDS
- 5.4 MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWAL OF BID

ARTICLE 6 - CONSIDERATION OF BIDS

- **6.1 OPENING OF BIDS**
- 6.2 REJECTION OF BIDS
- 6.3 AWARD

ARTICLE 7 - BID PROTEST

- 7.1 FILING A BID PROTEST
- 7.2 RESOLUTION OF BID CONTROVERSY

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

- 1.1 Except as otherwise specifically provided in these Instructions to Bidder, definitions set forth in the General Conditions or in other Contract Documents are applicable to all Bidding Documents, including these Instructions to Bidders.
- 1.2 The term "Addenda" means written or graphic instruments issued by Airport prior to the Bid Deadline, which modify or interpret the Bidding Documents by additions, deletions, clarifications, or corrections, and are incorporated into the Bidding Documents.
- 1.3 The term "Alternate" means a change in the Work proposed by the Airport, as described in the Bidding Documents which, if accepted by the Airport, may result in a change to either the Contract Sum or the Contract Time, or both.
- 1.4 The term "Bid Deadline" means the date and time on or before which Bids must be received, as designated in the Advertisement for Bids and which may be revised by Addenda.
- 1.5 The term "Bid Form" means only the forms furnished by the Airport for submission of a Bid.
- 1.6 The term "Bid Security" is defined in Article 5.2.1 of these Instructions to Bidders.
- 1.7 The term "Bidder" means a person or firm that submits a Bid.
- 1.8 The term "Bidding Documents" means the construction documents prepared and issued for bidding purposes including all Addenda thereto.
- 1.9 The term "Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday, and the holidays specified herein, and to the extent provided herein, if the Facility or applicable office of the Airport is closed for the whole of any day, insofar as the business of that office is concerned, that day shall be considered as a holiday for the purposes of computing time in these Instructions to Bidders.
- 1.10 The term "Calendar Day" means any day including a Saturday, a Sunday, and the holidays specified herein, if any.
- 1.11 The term "Contract" means the contract or agreement awarded by the Airport Board of Directors to the lowest responsive, responsible Bidder in connection with the performance of the Project.
- 1.12 The term "Estimated Quantity" means the estimated quantity of an item of Unit Price Work.
- 1.13 The term "Facility" means the Airport's office issuing the Bidding Documents.
- 1.14 The term "Lump Sum Base Bid" means the sum stated in the Bid for which Bidder offers to perform the Work described in the Bidding Documents, but not including Unit Price items or Alternates.

- 1.15 The term "Planholder" means a person or entity known by the Airport to have received a complete set of Bidding Documents and who has provided a street address for receipt of any written pre-Bid communications.
- 1.16 The term "Unit Price" means an amount stated in the Bid for which Bidder offers to perform an item of Unit Price Work for a fixed price per unit of measurement.
- 1.17 The term "Unit Price Work" means any portion of the Project where the quantity and/or price of the Work is an estimate and unable to exact quantification.

ARTICLE 2 BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS

- 2.1 Bidder, by making a Bid, represents, warrants and covenants to the Airport that:
- 2.1.1 Bidder has read, understood, and made the Bid in accordance with the provisions of the Bidding Documents.
- 2.1.2 Bidder has visited and carefully examined the Project site and is familiar with the conditions under which the Work is to be performed and the local conditions as related to the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- 2.1.3 The Bid is based upon the materials, equipment, and systems required by the Bidding Documents without exception.
- 2.1.4 At the time of submission of the Bid, Bidder and all Subcontractors, regardless of tier, and their respective principals, shall have the appropriate current and active licenses issued by the State of Washington for the Work to be performed, have any licenses specifically required by the Bidding Documents, and certify they are not debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily or involuntarily excluded from participation in this Project by any Federal or State department or agency. Bidder will include this clause without modification in all lower tier transactions, solicitation, proposals, contracts, and subcontracts. Where the Consultant or any lower tier participant is unable to certify to this statement, it shall attach an explanation to this Agreement. If Bidder is a joint venture, at the time of submission of the Bid, Bidder shall have all required licenses in the name of the joint venture itself.
- 2.1.5 The Airport, in accordance with the provisions of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (78 Stat. 252, 42 U.S.C. §§ 2000d to 2000d-4), will affirmatively support any Contract entered into pursuant to this Bid, including Disadvantaged Business Enterprises, will be afforded full and fair opportunity to submit Bids in response to this Call for Bids and will not be discriminated against on the grounds of race, color, or national origin in consideration for an Award. Furthermore, the Bidder has read and shall abide by the nondiscrimination requirements contained in the Bidding Documents.

ITB #23-44-9999-008

- 2.1.6 Bidder has the expertise and financial capacity to perform and complete all obligations under the Bidding Documents.
- 2.1.7 The person executing the Bid Form is duly authorized and empowered to execute the Bid Form on behalf of Bidder.
- 2.1.8 Bidder is aware of and, if awarded the Contract, will comply with applicable code requirements in its performance of the work.
- 2.1.9 Bidder has given written notice to Airport of any errors, inconsistencies or ambiguities in the Bidding Documents.
- 2.1.10 Bidder has made such examination and investigation necessary and is satisfied as to the conditions to be encountered in connection with the Project and the requirements of the Bidding Documents and Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 3 **BIDDING DOCUMENTS**

3.1 COPIES

- 3.1.1 Bidders may obtain complete sets of the Bidding Documents from the issuing office designated in the Advertisement for Bids for the fee stated therein.
- 3.1.2 Bidders shall use only a complete set of Bidding Documents in preparing Bids.
- 3.1.3 Airport makes copies of the Bidding Documents available, on the above terms, for the sole purpose of obtaining Bids for the Work and does not confer a license or grant permission for any other use of the Bidding Documents.

3.2 INTERPRETATION OR CORRECTION OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS

- 3.2.1 Bidder shall, before submitting its Bid, carefully study and compare all components of the Bidding Documents and compare them with any other work being bid concurrently or presently under construction which relates to the Work for which the Bid is submitted; shall examine the Project site, the conditions under which the Work is to be performed, and the local conditions; and shall at once give written notice to Airport's Representative of known or perceived errors, inconsistencies, or ambiguities discovered. If Bidder is awarded the Contract, Bidder waives any claim arising from any errors, inconsistencies or ambiguities, that Bidder, its subcontractors or suppliers, or any person or entity under Bidder on the Contract became aware of, or reasonably should have become aware of, prior to Bidder's submission of its Bid.
- 3.2.2 Clarifications, interpretations, corrections, and changes to the Bidding Documents will be made by Addenda. Clarifications, interpretations, corrections, and changes to the Bidding Documents made in any other manner shall not be binding and Bidders shall not rely upon them.

3.3 PRODUCT SUBSTITUTIONS

3.3.1 No substitutions of product, material or equipment will be considered prior to award of Contract, if a Contract is awarded. If a Contract is awarded, substitutions of product, material or equipment will only be considered after award of the Contract and as provided for in the Contract Documents.

3.4 SUBCONTRACTORS

3.4.1 Each Bidder shall list in the Bid Form all first-tier Subcontractors that will perform work or labor. Bidders' attention is directed to the requirements of RCW 39.30.060 as amended, which is incorporated herein by reference; provided, however the Airport requires Bidders to submit as part of the Bid (NOT within one hour after Bid time) the names of subcontractors with whom the Bidder, if awarded the Contract, will subcontract for performance of the work, or to name itself for the work.

The Bid Form contains spaces for the following information when listing Subcontractors: (1) portion of the Work; (2) name of Subcontractor; (3) city of Subcontractor's business location. The failure to list, on the Bid Form, any one of the items set forth above will result in the Airport treating the Bid as if no Subcontractor was listed for that portion of the Work and Bidder will thereby represent to Airport that Bidder agrees that it is fully qualified to perform that portion of the Work and shall perform that portion of the Work.

- 3.4.2 Subcontractors listed in the Bid Form shall only be substituted after the Bid Deadline with the written consent of Airport and in accordance with fair practices and applicable law.
- 3.4.3 Failure to comply with any provision of this Article 3.4 shall render a Bid to be nonresponsive.

3.5 ADDENDA

- 3.5.1 Addenda will be issued only by Airport and only in writing. Addenda will be identified as such and will be delivered to all Bidders on the Planholder List.
- 3.5.2 Addenda will be available for inspection at the place where the Bidding Documents are on file for inspection.
- 3.5.3 Addenda will be issued such that Planholders should receive them no later than two full Business Days prior to the Bid Deadline. Addenda withdrawing the request for Bids or postponing the Bid Deadline may be issued any time prior to the Bid Deadline.
- 3.5.4 Each Bidder shall be responsible for ascertaining, prior to submitting a Bid, that it has received all issued Addenda.

ARTICLE 4 PRE-BID CONFERENCE

4.1 Bidder shall attend the Pre-Bid Conference at which the requirements of the Bidding Documents are reviewed by Airport, comments and questions are received from Bidders, and a Project site visit is conducted. Airport requires all Pre-Bid Conference attendees to arrive for the meeting on time and to sign an attendance list, which in turn is used to determine if Bidders meet this requirement. Any Bidder not attending the Pre-Bid Conference will be deemed to have not complied with the requirements of the Bidding Documents and its Bid will be rejected.

ARTICLE 5 BIDDING PROCEDURES

5.1 FORM AND STYLE OF BIDS

- 5.1.1 Bids shall be submitted only on the Bid Form included with the Bidding Documents and not on any other form or document. Bids not submitted on the Airport's Bid Form shall be rejected.
- 5.1.2 The Bid Form shall be filled in legibly in ink or by typewriter. All portions of the Bid Form must be completed, and the Bid Form must be signed before the Bid is submitted. Failure to comply with the requirements of this Article 5.1.2 will result in the Bid being rejected as nonresponsive.
- 5.1.3 All blanks on the Bid Form shall be completed. Bidder's failure to submit a price for any Alternate, Unit Price or Bid item, or Bidder's act of leaving any item blank on the Bid Form, will result in the Bid being considered as nonresponsive. If Alternates are called for and no change in the Lump Sum Base Bid is required, the Bidder shall indicate "No Change," "No Bid," or "Not Applicable" by marking the appropriate box.
- 5.1.4 Bidder shall make no stipulations on the Bid Form nor qualify the Bid in any manner.
- 5.1.5 The Bid Form shall be signed by a person or persons legally authorized to act on behalf of Bidder. Bidder's Representative shall sign and date the Declaration included in the Bid Form. Failure to sign and date the declaration will cause the Bid to be rejected.

5.2 BID SECURITY

- 5.2.1 Each Bid shall be accompanied by Bid Security in the amount of 5% of the Bid (including Washington State Sales Tax) as security for Bidder's obligation to enter into a Contract with Airport on the terms stated in the Bid Form and to furnish all items required by the Bidding Documents. Bid Security shall be a Bid Bond, or a certified check made payable to "Spokane Airport Board."
- 5.2.2 If the apparent lowest responsive, responsible Bidder, as determined by the Airport, for any reason fails or refuses to sign the Contract and furnish all items required by the Bidding Documents within the time limits specified in these Instructions to Bidders, Airport may reject such Bidder's Bid and select the next apparent lowest responsible Bidder until all Bids have been

exhausted or Airport may reject all Bids. The Bidder whose Bid is rejected for such failure(s) shall be liable for and forfeit to Airport the amount of the difference, not to exceed the amount of the Bid Security, between the amount of the Bid of the Bidder so rejected and the greater amount for which Airport procures the Work.

- 5.2.3 If a Bid Bond is submitted, the signature of the person executing the Bid Bond must be notarized. If an attorney-in-fact executes the Bid Bond on behalf of the surety, a copy of the current power of attorney bearing the notarized signature of the appropriate corporate officer shall be included with the Bid Bond. Additionally, the surety issuing the Bid Bond shall be, on the Bid Deadline, identified in the U.S. Department of the Treasury's Circular 570.
- 5.2.4 Bid Security will be returned after the Contract has been awarded, if a Contact is awarded. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, if a Bidder fails or refuses, within 10 Calendar Days after receipt of Notice of Intent to Award, to sign the Contract or submit to Airport all of the items required by the Bidding Documents, the Airport will retain that Bidder's Bid Security. If the Bid Security is in the form of a Bid Bond, the Bid Security will be retained until the Airport has been appropriately compensated; if the Bid Security is in the form of certified check, the Airport will negotiate said check and after deducting its damages, return any balance to Bidder.

5.3 SUBMISSION OF BIDS

- 5.3.1 The Bid Form, Bid Security, acknowledgement of addenda, and all other documents required to be submitted with the Bid shall be enclosed in a sealed opaque envelope. The envelope shall be addressed to the office designated in the Call for Bids. The envelope shall be identified with the Project name, Bidder's name and address, and, if applicable, the designated portion of the Project for which the Bid is submitted. If the Bid is sent by mail, the sealed envelope shall be enclosed in a separate mailing envelope with the notation "SEALED BID ENCLOSED" on the face thereof.
- 5.3.2 Bids shall be deposited at the designated location on or before the Bid Deadline. A Bid received after the Bid Deadline will be returned to Bidder unopened.
- 5.3.3 Bidder shall assume full responsibility for timely delivery at the location designated for receipt of Bids.
- 5.3.4 Oral, telephonic, facsimile, or telegraphic Bids are invalid and will not be accepted.

5.4 MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWAL OF BID

- 5.4.1 Prior to the Bid Deadline, a submitted Bid may be modified or withdrawn by notice to the Airport. Such notice shall be in writing and signed by an authorized representative of the Bidder and, in order to be effective, must be received on or before the Bid Deadline. A modification so made shall be worded so as not to reveal the amount of the original Bid.
- 5.4.2 A withdrawn Bid may be resubmitted on or before the Bid Deadline, provided that it then fully complies with the Bidding Requirements.

5.4.3 Bid Security shall be in an amount sufficient for the Bid as modified or resubmitted.

5.4.4 Bids may not be modified, withdrawn, or canceled within 60 Calendar Days after the Bid Deadline unless otherwise provided in Addenda.

ARTICLE 6 CONSIDERATION OF BIDS

6.1 OPENING OF BIDS

6.1.1 Bids which have the required identification as required in Article 5.3.1 and are received on or before the Bid Deadline will be opened publicly. After publicly opening Bids, the Airport may post in a public place at the address where the Bids are received (unless another address is specified in the Bidding Documents) an initial bid matrix that identifies Bidders and their respective Bid. Such initial bid matrix shall not be construed as making any determination regarding whether any Bidder is responsive or responsible.

6.2 REJECTION OF BIDS

- 6.2.1 Airport will have the right to reject all Bids, for any reason or no reason, any time prior to award of the Contract.
- 6.2.2 Airport will have the right to reject any Bid not accompanied by the required Bid Security or any other item required by the Bidding Documents, or a Bid which is in any other way incomplete or materially irregular.

6.3 AWARD

- 6.3.1 Airport will have the right, but is not required, to waive nonmaterial irregularities in a Bid. If the Airport awards the Contract, it will be awarded to the responsible Bidder submitting the lowest responsive Bid as determined by Airport and who is not rejected by Airport for failing or refusing, within 10 Calendar Days after receipt of Notice of Intent to Award, to sign the Contract or submit to Airport all of the items required by the Bidding Documents.
- 6.3.2 Airport will have the right to accept or reject Alternates in any order or combination, unless otherwise specifically provided in the Bidding Documents. The opening of Bids and evaluation of Alternates will be conducted in accordance with a procedure that, at Airport's option, either (i) prescribes, prior to the time of Bid opening, the order in which Alternates will be selected or (ii) prevents, before the determination of the apparent low Bidder has been made, information that would identify any of the Bidders from being revealed to the representative of the Airport selecting the Alternates to be used in determining the low Bidder.
- 6.3.3 Airport will determine the low Bidder on the basis of the sum of the Lump Sum Base Bid, or all Unit Prices multiplied by their respective Estimated Quantities as stated in the Bid Form, plus the amounts of all Alternates to be included in the Contract Sum at the time of award. The Contract Sum will be the sum of the Lump Sum Base Bid and the additive or deductive amounts

for all Alternates that Airport has selected to be included in the Contract Sum as of the time of award.

- 6.3.4 Any discrepancy on the Bid Form with the multiplication of any Unit Price and its respective Estimated Quantity will be resolved in favor of the Unit Price. Any discrepancy between words and numerals, the words shall govern. Any discrepancy on the Bid Form between the indicated sum of any column of figures and the correct sum thereof will be resolved in favor of the correct sum.
- 6.3.5 Upon determining the apparent lowest responsive and responsible Bidder, the Airport will post the Bid results identifying the lowest responsive and responsible Bidder in a public place at the address where the Bids are received (unless another address is specified in the Bidding Documents).
- 6.3.6 Airport will select the apparent lowest responsive and responsible Bidder and notify such Bidder within 50 Calendar Days (unless the number of days is modified in Supplementary Instructions to Bidders) after the Bid Deadline or reject all Bids. Within 10 Calendar Days after receipt of Notice of Intent to Award, Bidder shall submit to Airport the following items:
 - Two originals of the Contract signed by Bidder;
 - Names of all Subcontractors, with their addresses, telephone number, facsimile number, contact person, portion of the Work and any designation of any Subcontractor as a Small Business Enterprise (SBE), Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE), Women-owned Business Enterprise (WBE), etc.; and
 - Any other documents, information or items reasonably required by the Airport.

The following items will be provided by the Bidder at the Pre-Construction Conference, prior to issuance by the Airport of the Notice to Proceed:

- Payment Bond required by the General Conditions;
- Performance Bond required by the General Conditions;
- Certificate of Insurance required by the General Conditions;
- Preliminary Contract Schedule as required by the General Conditions;
- Cost Breakdown as required by the General Conditions; and
- Any other documents, information or items reasonably required by the Airport.
- 6.3.7 Prior to award of the Contract, Airport will notify Bidder in writing, if Airport, after due investigation, objects to a Subcontractor or Superintendent proposed by Bidder, in which case Bidder shall propose a substitute acceptable to Airport. Substitution of Superintendent shall be made in accordance with Article 3 of the General Conditions. Substitution of a Subcontractor shall be made in accordance with Article 5 of the General Conditions. Failure of Airport to object to a

proposed Superintendent or Subcontractor prior to award shall not preclude Airport from requiring replacement of Superintendent or any Subcontractor based upon information received subsequent to award, information which cannot be properly evaluated prior to award due to time constraints, or information relating to a failure to comply with the requirements of the Contract.

6.3.8 If Bidder submits two originals of the signed Contract and all other items required to be submitted to Airport within 10 Calendar Days after receipt of Notice of Intent to Award as the apparent lowest responsive and responsible Bidder, and if all such items comply with the requirements of the Bidding Documents and are acceptable to Airport, Airport will award the Contract to Bidder by signing the Contract and returning a signed copy of the Contract to Bidder.

6.3.9 If Airport consents to the withdrawal of the Bid of the apparent lowest responsive and responsible Bidder, or the apparent lowest responsive and responsible Bidder fails or refuses to sign the Contract or submit to Airport all of the items required by the Bidding Documents, within 10 Calendar Days after receipt of Notice of Intent to Award, or that Bidder is not financially or otherwise qualified to perform the Contract, may reject such Bidder's Bid and select the next apparent lowest responsible Bidder, until all Bids are exhausted, or reject all Bids. Any Bidder whose Bid is rejected because the Bidder has failed or refused, within 10 Calendar Days after receipt of Notice of Intent to Award, to sign the Contract or submit to Airport all of the items required by the Bidding Documents, shall be liable to the Airport for all resulting losses, costs, and damages actually incurred by the Airport.

ARTICLE 7 BID PROTEST

7.1 FILING A BID PROTEST

- 7.1.1 If the Airport selects a responsible Bidder with the lowest responsive Bid, then any Bidder, person, or entity may file a Bid protest with the Airport Project Manager. The protest shall specify the reasons and facts upon which the protest is based and shall be filed in writing with the Airport not later than 2 Business Days after the date of the Bid posting pursuant to Article 6.3.5 of these Instructions to Bidders.
- 7.1.2 If the Airport selects a responsible Bidder with the lowest responsive Bid and a Bid is rejected by the Airport, and such rejection is not in response to a Bid protest, then any Bidder, person or entity may dispute that rejection by filing a Bid protest (limited to the rejection) within 2 Business Days of the rejection.
- 7.1.3 By filing a Bid protest, the Bidder represents and warrants that Bidder has not lobbied, discussed, or otherwise engaged in any communications with regards to the Bid protest, and will refrain from the same, with any member of the Airport Board of Directors, Airport Chief Executive Officer, Airport Project Manager, or any other Airport officer, employee or representative. Such lobbying, discussion or communications shall constitute a waiver of Bidder's ability to pursue a Bid protest as set forth in this Article 7.

7.2 RESOLUTION OF BID CONTROVERSY

7.2.1 Airport will investigate the basis for the Bid protest and analyze the facts. Airport will notify Bidder whose Bid is the subject of the Bid protest of evidence presented in the Bid protest and evidence found as a result of the investigation, and, if deemed appropriate, afford Bidder an opportunity to rebut such evidence, and permit Bidder to present evidence that it should be allowed to perform the Work. If deemed appropriate in the sole discretion of the Airport Project Manager, an informal hearing may be held. Airport will issue a written decision within15 Calendar Days following receipt of the Bid protest, unless factors beyond Airport's reasonable control prevent such a resolution, in which event such decision will be issued as expeditiously as circumstances reasonably permit. The decision will state the reasons for the action taken by Airport. A copy of the decision will be furnished to the protestor, the Bidder whose Bid is the subject of the Bid protest, and all Bidders affected by the decision. As used in this Article 7, a Bidder is affected by the decision on a Bid protest if a decision on the protest could have resulted in the Bidder not being the lowest responsible and responsive Bidder for the Contract.

7.2.2 Bidder whose Bid is the subject of the protest, all Bidders affected by the Airport's decision on the protest, and the Bidder who made the protest may appeal the Airport's decision on the protest to the Airport Chief Executive Officer. The appeal must be in writing and shall specify the decision being appealed and all the facts and circumstances relied upon in support of the appeal. If an appeal is made by the Bidder who made the protest, such appeal is limited to only those reasons and facts that were filed in writing pursuant to Article 7.1.1 and such Bidder shall be prohibited raising new, supplemental or additional reasons or facts on appeal. The appeal must be received by close of business not later than 7 Calendar Days following the Airport's transmittal to appellant of Airport's written decision on the protest.

A copy of the appeal shall be sent to all parties involved in the Bid protest and to Airport. An appeal received after close of business is considered received as of the next Business Day. If the final date for receipt of an appeal falls on a Saturday, Sunday, or Airport holiday, the appeal will be considered timely only if received by close of business on the following Business Day.

7.2.3 The Airport Chief Executive Officer will review the Airport's decision and the appeal, and issue a written decision, or if appropriate in the sole discretion of the Airport Chief Executive Officer, appoint a person to conduct a hearing and issue a written decision. If a hearing is held, the hearing shall be held not later than 10 Calendar Days following the appointment of the person unless the person for good cause determines otherwise. The written decision of the person will state the basis of the decision, and the decision will be final and not subject to any further appeal to Airport. The Airport will complete its internal Bid protest procedures before award of the Contract.

END OF INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

SPECIAL PROVISIONS TO INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

The following Special Provisions are modifications to the Instructions to Bidders and apply only to the above-named project.

ARTICLE 3 BIDDING DOCUMENTS

- 3.3 PRODUCT SUBSTITUTIONS
- 3.3.1 All product substitutions should be submitted in accordance with the Form Instructions.
- 3.4 SUBCONTRACTORS Not Applicable
- 3.5 ADDENDA
- 3.5.1 Addenda will be issued only by Airport and only in writing. Addenda will be identified as such and will be posted on the project website and e-mailed to in attendance at the pre-bid meeting.

ARTICLE 4 PRE-BID CONFERENCE

4.1 Bidder may attend the Pre-Bid Conference at which the requirements of the Bidding Documents are reviewed by Airport, and comments and questions are received from Bidders. A Project site visit may be conducted.

ARTICLE 4 BIDDING PROCEDURES

- 5.1. FORM AND STYLE OF BIDS
- 5.1.2 The Bid Form shall be filled in as stated on the Bid Form Instructions attached to this bid. All portions of the Bid Form must be completed, and the Bid Form must be signed before the Bid is submitted. Failure to comply with the requirements of the Bid Form Instructions may result in the Bid being rejected as non-responsive.
- 5.1.3 Bidders are required to make a unit price entry for each item listed on the Bid Form. If there are alternate items listed, the bidder is required to bid either on the originally specified item or on one of the specified alternates. See the Bid Form Instructions.

ARTICLE 6 CONSIDERATION OF BIDS

- 6.3 AWARD
- 6.3.5 Upon determining the apparent lowest responsive and responsible Bidder, the Airport will provide a Notice of Intent to Award via email to all Bidders.

END OF SPECIAL PROVISIONS TO INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

BIDDER'S CHECKLIST

This Bidder's Checklist is provided as a matter of convenience to assist in the preparation of a Bid. It is not intended to be a comprehensive list of all bidding requirements and is not a substitute for the requirements in the Bidding Documents. Use of this Bidder's Checklist does not relieve the Bidder from the responsibility of meeting all requirements of the Bidding Documents related to preparation of a Bid. Failure to submit a Bid as required by the Bidding Documents may result in your Bid being declared non-responsive and not considered further.

□ Bid Proposal Form: Submitted on appropriate form, filled out legibly and completely. Failure to fill in any of the blanks shall be grounds for setting aside bid as non-responsive.
 □ Bid Items Form: completed as per instructions legibly and completely.
 □ Proposed Alternate Items Form (optional): completed as per instructions legibly and completely.
 □ Bid Security attached in the Amount of 5% of Total Bid (Bid plus WSST) as per Article 5.2 of the

- ☐ Bid is submitted in a sealed opaque envelope, identified with the following:
 - ° ITB Name and Number

Instructions to Bidders.

Check off each of the following as completed:

- Bidder's Name
- ° Bidder's Address

Deadlines

Virtual pre-bid meeting will be held at 10:00 AM on Friday, May 26, 2023. Please refer to the "Invitation To Bid" for URL link.
Questions must be submitted in writing to mmerin@spokaneairports.net and are due no later than 2:00 PM on Tuesday, May 30, 2023.
Answers to questions will be provided by email no later than 5:00 PM on Wednesday, May 31, 2023.
Sealed bids must be received no later than Monday, June 5, 2023 to the Airport Administration office, 9000 West Airport Drive, Suite 204, Spokane, WA 99224.
Public bid opening will take place at the Spokane International Airport, Ground Transportation Center (GTC) Conference Room, 9000 W Airport Dr., Spokane, WA 99224

END OF BIDDERS CHECKLIST

BID PROPOSAL FORM

1.01 TO:	Spokane Airports Board	
	9000 W. Airport Drive, # 204	
	Spokane, Washington 99224	
1.02 FOR:	Spokane International Airport	
1.03 DATE:		(Bidder to enter date)
1.04 SUBMITT	ED BY: (Bidder to enter name and add	lress)
A. Bidd	er's Full Name & Address	

1.06 CERTIFICATIONS BY BIDDER

A. The undersigned hereby declares and certifies that the only parties interested in this proposal are named herein and that this proposal is made without collusion with any other person, firm or corporation. The undersigned further certifies that no member, officer or agent of OWNER'S has direct or indirect financial interest in this proposal.

1.07 OFFER

A. Having examined all matters referred to in the Contract Documents, including the Instruction to Bidders and Attachment(s), for the above-mentioned service, we, the undersigned, hereby offer to enter into a Contract to supply and perform the Work for the amount calculated Bid Items Form attached.

1.09 ACCEPTANCE

- A. This offer shall be open to acceptance and irrevocable for <u>sixty (60) calendar days</u> from bid closing date.
- B. If this bid is accepted by Owner within the time period stated above, we will:
 - 1. Execute the Agreement within <u>fourteen (14) calendar days</u> of receipt of Notice of Intent to Award, unless otherwise identified.
 - 2. Furnish required bonds and insurance within fourteen (14) calendar days of receipt of Notice of Intent to Award
 - 3. Commence work within seven (7) calendar days after written Notice to Proceed of this bid.
- C. If this bid is accepted within the time stated, and we fail to commence the Work or we fail to provide the required Bond(s) the security deposit shall be forfeited as damages to Owner by reason of our failure, limited in amount to the lesser of the face value of the security deposit or the difference between this bid and the bid upon which a Contract is signed.
- D. In the event our bid is not accepted within the time stated above, the required security deposit shall be returned to the undersigned, in accordance with the provisions of the instructions to

Bidders, unless a mutually satisfactory arrangement is made for its retention and validity for an extended period of time.

E. By submitting and signing this Bid Form, we certify that we comply with the conditions of the Contract Documents, including the Instruction to Bidders and General Conditions.

1.11 ADDENDA

А		_	nda have been receive		to the Bid Documents noted Sum.
	1	. Addendum#	_ Dated	2. Addendum#	_ Dated
	3	. Addendum#	_Dated	4. Addendum#	_ Dated
1.12 BI	D F	ORM SIGNATURE(S	5)		
A		ndersigned design ame as the address		rd to which notices m	ay be mailed or faxed is the
	1	. Company:			(Legal Entity Name)
	2	. Submitted by:			(Original Signature)
	3	. Print name and	title:		
					_
	4	. Address:			
	5	. Telephone:			
	6	. Fax:			
	7	. E-mail:			
	8	. Vendor's License	e No:		
	9	. State L & I Acct I	No:		
	1	0. UBI/ Revenue N	0:		
	1	1. Sales Tax ID No:			
	1	2. Employment Sec	curity No:		_

1.13 If the Bid is a joint venture or partnership, add additional forms of execution for each member of the joint venture in the appropriate form or forms as above.

JANITORIAL SERVICES

VENDOR CONTRACT

BETWEEN

SPOKANE AIRPORT

AND

[Company]

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	<u>TERM</u>	1
2.	<u>FEES</u>	1
3.	SCOPE OF WORK	2
4.	RELATIONSHIP OF THE PARTIES	2
5.	VENDOR'S RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS	2
6.	SECURITY	3
7.	INDEMNITY AND WAIVER OF DAMAGES	4
8.	INSURANCE	
9.	FORCE MAJEURE	5
10.	NON-PERFORMANCE	5
11.	CANCELLATION OF CONTRACT	5
12.	ADVERTISING AND SIGNS	5
13.	LEGAL CLAIMS AND ATTORNEY FEES	6
14.	<u>ANTI-KICKBACK</u>	6
15.	GOVERNMENT RESERVATIONS AND RESTRICTIONS	
16.	CONTRACT SUBORDINATE TO BOND ORDINANCE	7
17.	TITLE VI ASSURANCES	7
18.	MAINTENANCE OF RECORDS	8
19.	<u>SEVERABILITY</u>	
20.	NON-WAIVER OF BREACH	8
21.	SUBMISSION OF CONTRACT	8
22.	SURVIVAL OF INDEMNITIES	8
23.	APPLICABLE LAW; VENUE; WAIVER OF TRIAL BY JURY	9
24.	NOTICES	
25.	TIME OF ESSENCE	9
26.	PARAGRAPH HEADINGS	9

VENDOR CONTRACT

THIS VENDOR CONTRACT made and entered into this 14th day of June, 2018, by and between SPOKANE AIRPORT, by and through its AIRPORT BOARD, created pursuant to the provisions of Section 14.08.200 of the Revised Code of Washington, as a joint operation of the City and County of Spokane, municipal corporations of the State of Washington, hereinafter referred to as "Airport" and [Company], a Corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of Washington, hereinafter referred to as "Vendor;

WITNESSETH

WHEREAS, the Airport Board is the administrator and operator of SPOKANE INTERNATIONAL AIRPORT, AIRPORT BUISNESS PARK AND FELTS FIELD hereinafter referred to as "SIA/ABP/FF", located in the City and County of Spokane, State of Washington, and is authorized to enter into contracts for goods and services and to grant leases for real property and premises at SIA for the promotion, accommodation and development of commerce, commercial and general aviation air transportation; and

WHEREAS, the parties hereto desire to enter into a Vendor Contract, hereinafter referred to as "Contract", granting the Vendor the use, together with others, of SIA and its appurtenances for the purpose of providing Janitorial Supply services for the Airport.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and conditions contained herein, the parties hereto agree for themselves, their successors and assigns as follows effective July 1, 2023:

1. TERM

The term of this Contract shall be one (1) yearcommencing June 1, 2023 and expiring on July 1, 2024. The Airport shall have the option to renew this Contract for four (4) additional one (1) year term, providing that the work performed under this Contract has been fully satisfactory as determined solely by the Airport. Such option shall be under the same terms and conditions contained herein except for the financial consideration and scope of work, which may be renegotiated as set forth in Article 2 - FEES, Paragraph B. Said option may be exercised by written notice from the Airport to the Vendor not later than one hundred and twenty (120) days prior to the expiration of the current term.

2. FEES

- A. Prices quoted per Attachment B attached hereto and made a part hereof, shall be firm for the term of the Contract. The price changes for additional years shall not exceed provable changes in expenses for materials by the Vendor. Ninety (90) days prior to the expiration of each Contract year, Vendor shall provide the Airport with the proposed prices for the new Contract year.
- B. If the Airport exercises the option to renew, acceptance of a price change for said services will be contingent upon renegotiation between the parties. If mutual agreement has not been achieved within ninety (90) days prior to the expiration of the current term, said option will be null and void. Agreement on any price change shall remain firm for the option year.

3. SCOPE OF WORK

All work will be accomplished as per bidding documents hereby referred to and by reference made a part of this Contract as fully and completely as if the same were fully set forth herein.

4. <u>RELATIONSHIP OF THE PARTIES</u>

The parties intend that an independent vendor relationship will be created by this Contract. The Airport is interested only in the results to be achieved, and the conduct and control of all services or work will lie solely with the vendor. No agent, employee, servant or otherwise of the vendor shall be or shall be deemed to be an employee, agent, servant or otherwise of the Airport for any purpose, and the employees of the vendor are not entitled to any of the benefits that the Airport provides for its employees. The vendor will be solely and entirely responsible for its acts and for the acts of its agents, employees, servants, sub-vendors, or otherwise during the performance of this Contract. In the performance of the services herein contemplated, the Vendor is an independent Vendor with the authority to control and direct the performance and details of the work, the Airport being interested only in the results obtained; however, the work contemplated herein must meet the approval of the Airport pursuant to the provisions of the proposal under which the services and work were let to the Vendor.

5. <u>VENDOR'S RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS</u>

The parties hereto covenant and agree as follows:

- A. Personnel performing services at SIA shall be neat, clean and courteous. Vendor shall not permit its agents, servants or employees to conduct business or otherwise act in a loud, noisy, boisterous, offensive or objectionable manner.
- B. Emergency calls from the Airport require Vendor to deliver within four (4) hours. Vendor must provide SIA with afterhours emergency contact phone numbers. Failure to respond as noted may result in a notice to Contractor of non-performance.
- C. Vendor shall observe and comply with any and all applicable Airport, federal, state and local laws, statutes, ordinance and regulations and shall abide by and be subject to all reasonable rules and regulations which are now, or may from time to time, be promulgated by any federal, state or local government or agency thereof.
- D. Vendor shall be responsible for all its expenses in connection with its operation at SIA and the rights and privileges herein granted, including without limitation by reason of enumeration, taxes, permit fees, license fees and assessments lawfully levied or assessed upon the Vendor, and secure all such permits and licenses as may be lawfully required.
- E. To the extent of its capabilities, Vendor agrees to cooperate with the Airport and/or any other Vendor in dealing with aircraft or related emergencies at SIA.
- F. All vehicles shall display signs on both exterior sides of the vehicle doors identifying Vendor's business. Signs shall be no smaller than 8-1/2" by 11."

6. SECURITY

- A. Vendor recognizes its obligations for security on SIA as prescribed by 49 CFR Part 1542, and agrees to employ such measures as are necessary to prevent or deter the unauthorized access of persons or vehicles into the secure area of SIA. Vendor shall comply with Transportation Security Regulation Part 1542 (Airport Security) and Airport security policies as presently outlined in its Airport Security Plan, as such Plan may be amended from time to time. Vendor shall pay any forfeitures or fines levied upon it, the Airport or SIA through enforcement of Transportation Security Regulation Part 1542, or any other applicable federal, state or local regulation, due to the acts or omissions of Vendor, its employees, agents, suppliers, invitees or guests and for any attorney fees or related costs paid by the Airport as a result of any such violation.
- B. Vendor shall abide by rules and regulations adopted by the Airport in carrying out the Airport's obligations under Aviation Security Regulations and Directives for the proper identification of persons and vehicles entering the aircraft operations area and other security measures as the Airport deems necessary from time to time. Vendor shall obtain SIA identification badges for all personnel working in restricted areas, which will require each worker to complete the SIA ID Card Application Form, available from the SIA Police. The applicant must submit his/her fingerprints for a criminal history check, for which the current cost is \$60.00. Vendor shall also pay a \$40.00 fee for the issuance of a new badge and the renewal of each ID Badge. The cost shall be the responsibility of the Vendor. The cost may be amended by the Airport from time to time. The Vendor shall deliver to the SIA Police Department in writing the names, mailing addresses and telephone numbers of all employees performing services under this Contract. Any change in personnel shall be reported to the Airport and the SIA Police Department. The Vendor shall be responsible for the prompt recovery of Airport keys and security identification badges.
- C. Pursuant to applicable federal regulations, Vendor shall conduct an annual self-audit of Airport access media, such as keys and access cards, used by Vendor, its employees, agents, suppliers, invitees, sub-Vendors or guests. Vendor shall provide the Airport with a written report of said audits and shall replace, reset or re-key, as appropriate, all affected Airport area access locks or devices whenever missing, lost, or stolen access media exceed five (5) percent of the access media issued for the affected lock or device.
- D. The Vendor will comply with rules, practices, security restrictions and regulations as set forth by the Airport or any agency having jurisdiction at SIA. Any fines assessed against the Airport as a result of the Vendor's failure to comply with the provisions of this paragraph or other intentional or negligent acts or omissions of Vendor, its employees or agents will be paid promptly, upon demand, to the Airport by the Vendor.
- E. All employees assigned by the Vendor shall be physically able to do their assigned work. The Airport shall have complete control over granting, denying, withholding or terminating security clearance for said employees. Clearance is required for all employees upon being hired or assigned to SIA. Vendor shall not permit any employee to begin work until SIA Police grants clearance to each individual employee.

F. Vendor employees shall identify, challenge, and report all unauthorized personnel (anyone without proper SIA-issued identification) to SIA Police Department in the SIA Terminal during all hours. NOTE: SIA Police are in the Terminal twenty-four (24) hours per day, seven (7) days per week.

7. <u>INDEMNITY AND WAIVER OF DAMAGES</u>

- A. The Vendor shall indemnify, hold harmless and defend the Airport, the City and County of Spokane, their elected and appointed officials, agents, employees and representatives from and against any and all claims and actions, demands, damages, civil penalties, charges, judgments, losses, liabilities of any character or kind and other legal actions and proceedings of whatever nature, including reasonable attorney's fees (including fees to establish the right to indemnification) resulting from, arising out of, related to, or caused by Vendor's or Sub Vendor's conduct of business or from any activity or other things done, permitted, or suffered by Vendor in, or about the Premises or SIA or other act or failure to act, excluding only claims or actions arising out of the sole negligence of the Airport, the City and County of Spokane, their elected and appointed officials, agents and employees, provided that the Airport shall give the Vendor prompt and reasonable notice of any such claim or actions made or filed against it.
- B. Vendor hereby agrees to release and hold harmless the Airport, the City and County of Spokane, its elected and appointed officials, agents and employees, from any damages to the Vendor caused by noise, vibrations, fumes, dust, fuel particles and all other effects that may be caused by the operation of aircraft landing at or taking off from, or operating at or on SIA; and the Vendor does hereby fully waive, remise and release any right or cause of action which it may now have or which it may have in the future against the Airport, its successors and assigns, due to such noise, vibrations, fumes, dust, fuel particles, and all other effects that may be caused or may have been caused by the operation at or on SIA. The above exception shall not limit a cause of action against other persons or entities, including licensees, concessionaires or aircraft operators.
- C. Vendor further agrees to hold the Airport, the City and County of Spokane, their agents, officials and employees free and harmless for any claims arising out of the damage, destruction or loss of any or all of Vendor's equipment excluding any claims arising out of the sole negligence of the Airport, the City and County of Spokane, their elected officials, agents and employees.

8. INSURANCE

The Vendor shall, at its own cost and expense, maintain insurance in full force and effect during the term of this Agreement in such amounts as to meet the minimum limits of liability specified below, and insurance shall be placed with companies or underwriters authorized to issue said insurance in the State of Washington and carry a Best's rating no lower than A-. Failure to obtain and maintain such insurance shall constitute a default under this Agreement. The insurance policy(ies) shall be the standard comprehensive insurance coverage, with aircraft exclusions deleted, to cover all operations of the Vendor. The policy(ies) shall include, but not by way of limitation, bodily injury; property damage; automobile including owned, non-owned, leased and hired; and contractual coverage, including the obligations pursuant to Article 7 -

INDEMNITY AND WAIVER OF DAMAGES, herein. The Airport, the City and County of Spokane, their elected and appointed officials, agents and employees shall be named as additional insureds with respect to the Vendor's use of SIA and the Premises which are the subject of this Agreement. The Vendor's insurance shall be primary and non-contributory with any insurance maintained by the additional insureds. Vendor shall promptly upon execution of this Agreement, furnish to the Airport appropriate certificates of insurance and additional insured endorsements evidencing coverage affected and to be maintained for the term of this Agreement. The coverage shall not be less than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000), combined single limit with an annual aggregate coverage of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000). The automobile coverage shall not be less than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) for owned, non-owned and hired automobiles. The Vendor's insurance policies shall be endorsed so that the insurance carrier will provide the Airport with at least thirty (30) days notification prior to cancellation or material change. Such notice of cancellation or material change shall be mailed to the Airport by certified mail. Where any policy(ies) has/have normal expirations during the term of this Agreement, written evidence of renewal shall be furnished to the Airport at least thirty (30) days prior to such expiration. Upon written request by the Airport, Vendor shall permit the Airport to inspect the originals of all applicable policies. The Vendor's insurance identified in this Article 8 shall include a waiver of subrogation in favor of the additional insured. This Article 8 – INSURANCE, shall be subject to periodic adjustments by the Airport.

9. FORCE MAJEURE

Neither the Airport or Vendor shall hold the other responsible for damages or delays in performance caused by acts of God, strikes, lockouts, accidents, or other events beyond the control of the other or the others employees and agents.

10. <u>NON-PERFORMANCE</u>

- A. Vendor shall perform all work to the satisfaction of the Airport, who shall have the right of inspection at all times and who's appraisal and acceptance of the work shall be a precedent to any payment made by the Airport under this Contract.
- B. In the event of any dispute regarding employee(s), or scope of work required under this Contract, the decision and judgment of the Airport shall be final and binding.

11. CANCELLATION OF CONTRACT

This Contract shall be subject to cancellation by the Airport upon thirty (30) days advance written notice should Vendor fail to perform the services as outlined in the Scope of Work and as agreed to in the Proposal submitted by Vendor.

12. <u>ADVERTISING AND SIGNS</u>

Vendor shall have the right, at its own expense to utilize and maintain signs for the purpose of identification and cautionary notifications. Any signage shall be of professional quality and prior to utilization of such signage, the Vendor shall obtain the approval of the Airport. The right to utilize identification signs or cautionary signs for information to the traveling public shall be at a location, in the number and type, size and design approved in writing by the Airport. In the event the signs are removed and not replaced, Vendor shall repair the area to its normal

appearance. To the extent that Vendor uses any electronic medium for identification and/or advertising which includes any reference to Vendor's relationship with SIA, Airport shall have the right to review and approve the same.

13. <u>LEGAL CLAIMS AND ATTORNEY FEES</u>

- A. Each party hereto shall promptly report to the other any claim or suit against it arising out of or in connection with the Vendor's operation at SIA. The Airport and Vendor shall each have the right to compromise and defend the same to the extent of its own interest; provided the defense of the same has not been tendered and accepted by the other party. The Vendor is an independent Vendor in every respect, and not the agent of the Airport.
- B. In the event either party requires the services of an attorney in connection with enforcing the terms of this Contract, during the term or after the expiration thereof, or in the event suit is brought for the recovery of any fees or other sum or charges otherwise payable by Vendor or Airport, the prevailing party will be entitled to reasonable attorneys' fees, consultants' fees, witness fees and other costs, both at trial and on appeal. For purposes of calculating attorneys' fees, legal services rendered on behalf of the Airport by public attorneys shall be computed at hourly rates charged by attorneys of comparable experience in private practice in Spokane, Washington.

14. ANTI-KICKBACK

No officer or employee of the Airport, having the power or duty to perform an official act or action related to this Contract shall have or acquire any interest in the Contract, or have solicited, accepted or granted a present or future gift, favor, service or other thing of value from or to any person involved in this Contract.

15. GOVERNMENT RESERVATIONS AND RESTRICTIONS

The rights granted by this Contract shall be subject to all enforced reservations and restrictions, including but not limited to, the following:

- A. It is understood and agreed to by Vendor that nothing herein contained shall be construed to grant or authorize the granting of any exclusive right forbidden by the Airport Development Act, 49 U.S.C., 47101, et seq., and Section 308 of the Federal Aviation Act of 1958 and as amended.
- B. During time of war or national emergency, the Airport shall have the right to lease the landing area or any part thereof to the United States Government for military or naval use and, if such Contract is executed, the provisions of this Contract insofar as they are inconsistent with the provisions of the agreement or lease with the Government, shall be suspended.
- C. This Contract shall be subject to the terms of any sponsor's assurances and agreements now required or imposed in the future, between the Airport and the Federal Aviation Administration or any successor Federal agency.
- D. This Contract shall be subordinate to the provisions of any existing or future agreement between the United States Government and the Airport relative to the operation or maintenance of SIA, the execution of which has been or may be required as a condition precedent

to the expenditure of Federal funds for the development of SIA, by the provisions of the Airport Improvement Program, and as the program may be amended, or any other federal act, deed, grant agreement or program affecting the operation, maintenance of SIA now or in the future; provided however, that the Airport shall, to the extent permitted by law, use its best efforts to cause any such agreements to include provisions protecting and preserving the rights of Vendor in and to the Premises and improvements thereon. Failure of Vendor to comply with the requirements of any existing or future agreement between the Airport and the United States Government, which failure shall continue after reasonable notice to make appropriate corrections, shall be cause for immediate termination of Vendor's rights hereunder.

16. CONTRACT SUBORDINATE TO BOND ORDINANCE

This Contract and all rights of the Vendor hereunder are expressly subordinated and subject to the lien and provisions of any pledge or assignment made by the Airport, the City of Spokane or County of Spokane to secure any bonds authorized by law to be issued for the development or improvement of SIA, and the Airport and the Vendor agree that the holders of the said Bonds shall possess, enjoy and may exercise all rights of the Airport hereunder to the extent such possession, enjoyment and exercise are necessary to ensure compliance by Vendor and the Airport with the term and provisions of the bond covenants.

17. TITLE VI ASSURANCES

During the performance of this Contract, the Consultant, for itself, its assignees and successors in interest agrees as follows:

- A. Compliance with Regulations: Consultant shall comply with the Regulations relative to nondiscrimination in Federally assisted programs of the Department of Transportation (hereinafter, "DOT") Title 49, Code of Federal Regulations, Part 21, as they may be amended from time to time, (hereinafter referred to as the "Regulations"), which are herein incorporated by reference and made a part of this Contract.
- B. Nondiscrimination: The Consultant, with regard to the work performed by them during the Contract shall not discriminate on the grounds of race, color, or national origin in the selection and retention of subcontractors, including procurement of materials and leases of equipment. The Consultant shall not participate either directly or indirectly in the discrimination prohibited by Section 21.5 of the Regulations, including employment practices when the Contract covers a program set forth in Appendix B of the Regulations.
- C. Solicitation of Subcontracts Including the Procurement of Materials and Equipment: In all solicitations either by competitive bidding or negotiation made by the Consultant for work to be performed under subcontract, including procurement of materials or leases of equipment, each potential subcontractor or supplier shall be notified by the Consultant of the obligations under this Contract and the Regulations relative to nondiscrimination.
- D. Information and Reports: The Consultant, and all subcontractors and suppliers of the Consultant, shall provide all information and reports required by the Regulations or directives issued pursuant thereto and shall permit access to its books, records, accounts, other

sources of information and its facilities as may be determined by the Airport or the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) to be pertinent to ascertain compliance with such Regulations, orders, and instructions. Where any information required of a Consultant is in the exclusive possession of another who fails or refuses to furnish this information, the Consultant shall so certify to the Airport or the FAA, as appropriate, and shall set forth what efforts it has made to obtain the information.

E. Sanctions for Noncompliance: In the event of the Consultant's non-compliance with the nondiscrimination provisions of this Contract, the Airport shall impose such contract sanctions as it or the FAA may determine to be appropriate, including, but not limited to withholding of payments to Consultant until Consultant complies, and/or cancellation, termination, or suspension of the agreement in whole or in part.

18. MAINTENANCE OF RECORDS

Consultant shall make available to the Airport's auditor, or his fully authorized representative, all records created as a result of the Contract including pertinent information which Consultant shall have kept in conjunction with this Contract and which the Airport may be required by law to include or make part of its auditing procedures, or which may be required for the purpose of funding the service contracted for herein. Consultant agrees to maintain a copy of said records for a minimum of seven (7) years following completion of its services.

19. <u>SEVERABILITY</u>

If any term or provision of this Contract shall to any extent be held invalid or unenforceable, the remaining terms and provisions of this Contract shall not be affected thereby, but each term and provision of this Contract shall be valid and be enforced to the fullest extent permitted by law.

20. NON-WAIVER OF BREACH

The waiving of any of the covenants of this Contract by either party shall be limited to the particular instance and shall not be deemed to waive any other breaches of such covenants. The consent by the Airport to any act by the Vendor requiring the Airport's consent shall not be deemed to waive consent to any subsequent similar act by the Vendor.

21. SUBMISSION OF CONTRACT

The submission of this document for examination and negotiation does not constitute an offer to enter into or renew a contract or agreement. This document shall become effective and binding only upon execution and delivery hereof by the Airport and Vendor. No act or omission of any officer, employee or agent of the Airport shall alter, change or modify any of the provisions hereof.

22. SURVIVAL OF INDEMNITIES

All indemnities provided in this Contract shall survive the expiration or any earlier termination of this Contract. In any litigation or proceeding within the scope of any indemnity provided in this Contract, Vendor shall, at the Airport's option, defend the Airport at Vendor's expense by counsel satisfactory to the Airport.

23. APPLICABLE LAW; VENUE; WAIVER OF TRIAL BY JURY

This Contract, and the rights and obligations of the parties hereto, shall be construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of Washington. Jurisdiction and venue for any action on or related to the terms of this Contract shall be exclusively in either the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Washington at Spokane or the Spokane County Superior Court for the State of Washington, and the parties irrevocably consent to the personal jurisdiction of such courts over themselves for the purposes of determining such action and waive any right to assert a claim for inconvenient forum. In any action on or related to the terms of this Contract, the parties (for themselves and their successors and assigns) hereby waive any right to trial by jury and expressly consent to trial of any such action before the court.

24. NOTICES

All payments, demand and notices required herein shall be deemed to be properly served if hand delivered, or if sent by certified or registered mail, postage prepaid, to the last address previously furnished by the parties hereto. Until hereafter changed by the parties, in writing, notices shall be addressed as follows:

AIRPORT: SPOKANE AIRPORT

Operations Department

9000 W. Airport Drive, Suite 204

Spokane, WA 99224

VENDOR: [Company]

[address]

[City, State, Zip]

The date of service of such notice shall be the date such notice is deposited in a post office of the U.S. Post Office Department.

25. TIME OF ESSENCE

It is mutually agreed that time is of the essence in the performance of all covenants and conditions to be kept and performed under the terms of this Contract.

Emergency calls from the Airport require Vendor to return any calls within four (4) hours.

26. PARAGRAPH HEADINGS

Paragraph headings contained herein are for convenience in reference only and are not intended to define or limit the scope of any provision of this Contract.

written:

SPOKANE AIRPORT BOARD: APPROVED AS TO FORM:

By: Choose an item. By: General Counsel

Click or tap here to enter text.:

Signature:

Title: ____

UBI:

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, witness the signature of the parties hereto the day and year first above

Summary of Service

Part 1 - PROJECT DESCRIPTION

Project Identification: SIA ITB # 23-44-9999-008 Janitorial Supplies

Location: Spokane International Airport (SIA)

Owner: Spokane Airport Board

9000 W Airport Drive #204

Spokane, WA 99224

Services will include but are not limited to: vendor providing janitorial paper product and delivery services.

- 1. Deliveries to the Main Terminal Building will be on Thursdays at 9:30am. Vendor shall be at Gate G on delivery day no later than 9:30 am and not before 9:15 am.
- 2. Deliveries are made with a vehicle that is clearly marked with a company name. Only products that will become the property of Spokane Airports will be allowed on board the delivery truck. The delivery truck must have a lift gate.
- 3. 24/7 emergency contact available with 4-hour emergency delivery of products that would be contained in a normal delivery.
- 4. All can liners must be manufactured domestically. The vendor must be able to supply compostable can liners.
- 5. All malfunctioning or damaged dispensers are to be furnished to the Airport at no charge by the vendor. Removal, installation, and routine maintenance will be accomplished by Airport staff.
- 6. Point of contact and questions for this service is Jeff Mitchell at (509) 455-6437.

End of Summary of Work

Form Instructions

Bid Items Form Instructions

A bid form will be provided on our website. This form lists all the items we are requesting bids for. If we receive alternates and alternates are approved, a final bid form will be issued as an addendum after all alternates have been reviewed. This bid form will be titled, "Final Bid Form" and will be posted on our website. All bids must be completed on the electronic spreadsheet (Final Bid Form) we provide on our website. Please read all the following steps before creating your bid response.

A. Getting the Bid Form

- 1. Go to our website, http://business.spokaneairports.net/bids
- 2. Click on Janitorial Supply and Delivery Services Bid
- 3. Download all bid documents and save them to your computer.
- B. Entering Data on the Bid Form
 - 1. Open the file "Janitorial Supply and Delivery Services Bid Form 2023" after saving it to your computer.
 - 2. Complete your bid by filling out the boxes in yellow on the spreadsheet. The bid must be completed on the Bid Form, printed, and signed by an authorized representative, as described by Article 2.1.7 of the Instructions to Bidders.
 - 3. Bidders must enter a bid on each item listed. If alternates have been approved for an item, you will need to bid on one of the alternates or on the original item listed. However, you may not bid on both.
 - 4. Do not unprotect the spreadsheet. Altering the form may be consideration for rejecting your bid.

C. Saving Your Work

- 1. Save the spreadsheet.
- 2. We suggest you keep a copy of the spreadsheet on your computer for your records.

Bid Form Definitions

Vendor Name: Complete vendor's name, including all designations, i.e., inc., corp., etc.

Contact Name, Title: Name and title of the person authorized to sign and bind your company for

bidding.

Address 1: Street address of the company submitting a bid, include city and state.

Address 2: Address for mailing payment if different from Address 1.

City: City for the address above.

State: State for the address above.

Zip Code: Zip code for the address above.

Phone: Phone number for the contact person listed above. E-Mail: E-mail address for the contact person listed above.

Vendor Website: Vendor's website, if any.

Signature of Agent: Signature of an authorized representative, as described in Article 2.1.7 of

the Instructions to Bidders, to bind your company for bidding.

Line Item #: This number is solely for the purpose of numbering the items listed.

Description: The description of the item for bid:

Janitorial Supplies
ITB #23-44-9999-008
Form Instructions

Estimated Quantity: The quantities we estimate on purchasing per year. This is only an

ESTIMATED amount and may increase or decrease dependent on the

traffic through the airport.

Units: Our unit of purchase, i.e., Case, Can, Quart, Each, Gallon, Pack, etc.

Unit Cost: Your bid price per unit. Numbers only, do not put in unit abbreviations in

this column. The price given is as specified in the UNITS column.

Total Estimated

Quantity Cost: This is the total cost based on the Unit Cost you enter and the Estimated

Quantity we indicate. You will not need to fill this in as it will be

automatically calculated.

Note: These definitions are also available on the spreadsheet by parking your mouse on the red flag on each cell.

Proposed Alternate Items Form Instructions

If you have alternate items that you would like the Spokane Airport Board to consider, please completely fill out the "Proposed Alternate Items Form" with the required information and submit it along with samples of the alternate items no later than 2:00 P.M. on Tuesday, May 30, 2023, at the Spokane International Airport, 9000 W. Airport Drive, Suite 204, Spokane, WA 99224. All sample items must be clearly marked with the item stock number.

- A. Getting the Proposed Alternate Items Form
 - a. Go to our website, www.spokaneairports.net/goods_serv.htm
 - b. Click on Janitorial Paper Products Bid
 - c. Download the file named "Proposed Alternate Items Form".
- B. Entering Data on the Proposed Alternate Items Form
 - a. Open the file after saving it to your computer.
 - b. Complete your form by filling out the information required in the yellow boxes. See "Proposed Alternate Items Form Definitions" for information on what each cell should contain.
 - c. All proposed items must be listed on the form.
- C. Saving Your Work
 - a. Save the spreadsheet.
 - b. We suggest you keep a copy of the spreadsheet on your computer for your records.
- D. Submitting Your Form
 - a. Print a copy of your electronically completed spreadsheet.
 - b. Have an authorized representative, as described in Article 2.1.7 of the Instructions to Bidders, sign the Proposed Alternate Items Form.
 - c. In an envelope place the following:
 - i. A printed and signed Proposed Alternate Items Form completed electronically.
 - d. Address the envelope to:

Spokane International Airport Attn: Janitorial Paper Products Bid 9000 W. Airport Drive, Suite 204 Spokane, WA 99224 Janitorial Supplies

ITB #23-44-9999-008 Form Instructions

e. Mail or hand-deliver your Proposed Alternate Items Form along with samples of the proposed alternate items. If delivering by hand, submit the bid and item samples to the receptionist at the front desk at the address provided on the envelope.

Proposed Alternate Items Form-Definitions

Vendor Name: Complete vendor's name, including all designations, i.e., inc., corp., etc.

Contact Name, Title: Name and title of the person authorized to sign and bind your company for

bidding.

Address 1: Street address of the company submitting a bid, include city & state.

Address 2: Address for mailing payment if different from Address 1.

City: City for the address above.

State: State for the address above.

Zip Code: Zip code for the address above.

Phone: Phone number for the contact person listed above.
Fax: Fax number for the contact person listed above.
E-Mail: E-mail address for the contact person listed above.

Vendor Website: Vendor's website, if any.

Signature of Agent: Signature of an authorized representative, as described in Article 2.1.7 of

the Instructions to Bidders, to bind your company for bidding.

Line Item #: The Bid Form: The Item # of the item you are proposing an alternate for.

This number is listed in the column titled "Item #" on the Bid Form

(1,2,3,4...etc.)

Alternate Item Stock #: Item Stock # of the proposed alternate item.

Alternate Item

Description: Item Description for the proposed alternate item.

Note: These definitions are also available on the spreadsheet by parking your mouse on the red flag on each cell.



Park in Outside Hourly Parking, Yellow The GTC Conference room is behind the Enterprise Rental Car counter.

Map above shows locations of the meeting and recommended parking.

BID INFORMAITON

Quote Name: JANITORIAL SUPPLY AND DELIVERY SERVICES

BID PROPOSAL - SUBMIT ALL SPREADSHEET PAGES WITH YOUR BID

Quote Due: Monday, June 5, 2023 at 2:00 PM

Requestor: Spokane Airport Board Contact: Margaret Merin

Mailing Address: 9000 W Airport Drive, Ste 204, Spokane, WA 99224

Contact Phone: 509-455-6404

Contact E-Mail: mmerin@spokaneairports.net

Website: http://business.spokaneairports.net/bids

Instructions: Follow the INSTRUCTIONS posted and see the Bid Form Instructions attached.

Type in the YELLOW areas of the spreadsheet only. Do not alter this form or your bid may be rejected.

	COMPANY INFORMAITON	
Vendor Name:		
Contact Name, Title:		
Address 1:		
City 1:		
State 1:		
Zip Code 1:		
Address 2:		Handwritten bids will not be accepted!
City 2:		Trandwritten blus will not be accepted:
State 2:		
Zip Code 2:		
Phone:		
E-Mail:		
Vendor Website:		
Vendor Notes:		
	SIGNATURE	
Signature of Agent:		Print a copy and sign here to submit your bid. Follow the instructions. By signing here you agree to the Spokane Airport Board's General Conditions, Special Provisions, and Instructions to Bidders. All Estimated Quantities listed are only estimates.

	ITEMS FOR QUOTE				
Item#	<u>Description</u>	Quantity	<u>Units</u>	<u>Unit Cost</u>	Quantity Cost
1	3M, SCOURING PAD 6" x 9" GREEN	20	BX	\$	- \$ -
2	HILLYARD, 17" 80 GRIT 3M SCREEN DISC	12	BX	\$	- \$ -
3	BLEACH CHLORINATED 12.5%, 1G	4	CS	\$	- \$ -
4	CLAIR MFG, GLASS CLEANER, AERO, 190Z	7	EA	\$	- \$ -
5	HILLYARD, GLASS & PLASTIC CLEANER, 1qt	12	CS	\$	- \$ -
6	DURECELL, BATTERY 9V, pkg of 12	72	CS	\$	- \$ -
7	DURECELL, BATTERY AA, pkg of 4	24	BX	\$	- \$ -
8	DURECELL, BATTERY AAA, pkg of 4	24	BX	\$	- \$ -
9	DURECELL, BATTERY C, pkg of 12	72	CS	\$	- \$ -
10	DURECELL, BATTERY D, pkg of 12	72	CS	\$	- \$ -
11	ENVIROX, MINERAL SHOCK, 1qt	12	CS	\$	- \$ -
12	FORMULA CORP, CRITTERS LIQUID ENZYMES, 1gal	4	CS	\$	- \$ -
13	ESSITY, TOILET TISSUE, 2 PLY, DOUBLE SOFT, 800 shts	36	CS	\$	- \$ -
14	ESSITY, TOILET TISSUE, 2-ply, ECOSOFT, 500 shts	96	CS	\$	- \$ -
15	GEORGIA PACIFIC 52060, SOAP DESPENSOR	12	EA	\$	- \$ -
16	GEORGIA PACIFIC 42714 DYE AND FRANGRANCE FREE FOAM SOAP 1200ml	10	CS	\$	- \$ -
17	GOJO, DERMO PRO HAND CREAM, 800ml	12	CS	\$	- \$ -
18	GOJO, HAND SANITISER, 8oz	12	CS	\$	- \$ -
19	GOJO, PINK-N-KLEAN HAND SOAP, 800ml	12	CS	\$	- \$ -
20	HILLARD, PINK PEARL HAND SOAP, 1gal	1	GL	\$	- \$ -
21	HILLYARD, AFFINITY FOAM SOAP, MANDARIN CRANBERRY, 1250ml	4	CS	\$	- \$ -
22	REFRESH HAIR & BODY FOAM SOAP, 1LT	6	CS	\$	- \$ -
23	SOAP, LAUNDRY, CONCENTRATE 30lb	2	PL	\$	- \$ -
24	SOAP, MACHINE DISH, 30lb	1	PL	\$	- \$ -
25	SOLOPOL SOAP, 2000ml	6	CS	\$	- \$ -
26	STOKO REFRESH FOAMING LOTION SOAP	6	CS	\$	- \$ -
27	GP, TOILET TISSUE, 2 PLY 4.5X4.05, ANGEL SOFT ULTRA, 400 shts	60	CS	\$	- \$ -
28	GP, TOILET TISSUE, 2-ply, 1,000 shts	36	CS	\$	- \$ -
29	SOLARIS, TOILET TISSUE, 2ply, 500shts	96	CS	\$	- \$ -
30	SEAT COVER 1/2 FOLD, 20/SLV	250	CS	\$	- \$ -
31	TAMPONS, STAY FREE NATURELLE, MAXI PADS, #4	250	CS	\$	- \$ -
32	TAMPONS, PLAYTEX SILK GUIDE, BIODEGRADABLE	500	CS	\$	- \$ -
33	SOLARIS PAPER, FACIAL TISSUE, 2ply, 7.7"x8", 100/BX	30	CS	\$	- \$ -
34	GP, TOWEL, ENMOTION ROLL TOWEL BR, 10"x800'	6	CS	\$	- \$ -
35	GP, TOWEL, ENMOTION ROLL WT, 10'x800'	6	CS	\$	- \$ -
36	GP, TOWEL, HOUSEHOLD (PERFORATED) PREFERENCE KITCHEN, 100 shts	30	CS	\$	- \$ -
37	GP, TOWEL, KITCHEN ROLL, 70 shts	30	CS	\$	- \$ -
38	GP, TOWEL, MULTIFOLD, WHT, 250 shts	16	CS	\$	- \$ -
39	GP, TOWEL, TOWLMASTR SERIES 2M Y GROOVE WHITE ROLL TWL, 450 FT	12	CS	\$	- \$ -

	ITEMS FOR QUOTE				
<u>Item #</u>	<u>Description</u>	<u>Quantity</u>	<u>Units</u>	<u>Unit Cost</u>	Quantity Cost
40	TOWEL, HOUSEHOLD (PERFORATED) WHITE	90	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
41	TOWEL, ROLL, 8"x800'	6	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
42	HILLYARD, CITRUS SCRUB AERO C-985, QUICK & CLEAN, 17oz	12	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
43	HILLYARD, ASSURANCE MULTIPURPOSE CLEANER, 1gal	4	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
44	HILLYARD, EXTRA STRENGTH CSP CLEANER, 1qt	12	QT	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
45	HILLYARD, HEAVY DUTY SPRAY CLEANER RTU, 1qt	12	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
46	HILLYARD, QT-TB RTU DISENFECTANT, 1qt	12	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
47	HILLYARD, WATER BASED STAINLESS CLEANER C-841	12	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
48	KIMBERLY CLARK, WIPER, WHITE, POPUP, 4ply, 126bx	10	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
49	HI-D RL LNR 24X24 6MIC 1M# SPECTRUM, 20 bags per roll	20	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
50	REPUBLIC BAG, LINER COMPOSTABLE 30"X39", 1.2MIL, GRN	125	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
51	REPUBLIC BAG, LINER HI-D 24"X33", 8 MIC 1M#, CORELESS	1000	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
52	REPUBLIC BAG, LINER HI-D 30"X42", 16 MIC, CORELESS	250	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
53	REPUBLIC BAG, LINER HI-D 33"X40", 16 MIC, CORELESS	250	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
54	REPUBLIC BAG, LINER HI-D 43"X48", 22 MIC, CORELESS, BLK	150	CS	\$	- \$ -
55	REPUBLIC BAG, LINER HI-D 43"X48", 22 MIC, CORELESS, CLR	150	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
56	REPUBLIC BAG, TUFF-TEX LINER, Low-D, 36"x58", 2MIL, BLK	100	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
57	REPUBLIC BAG, TUFF-TEX LINER, Low-D, 43"x47", 2MIL, CLR	100	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
58	SANISAC LINER (WALL), 7.5"Wx10"Hx3"D	500	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
59	TENNANT, VACUUM FILTER BAG 10/PKG	1	EA	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
60	MASKIT LARGE REFILL BOXES	6	BX	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
61	MASKIT SMALL REFILL BOXES	6	BX	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
62	MASKIT WALL MOUNTED DESPENSER (BLK)	3	PK	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
63	URINAL BLK CHERRY, 3oz	1	DZ	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
64	URINAL SCREE, Fresh Products, Tidal Wave	20	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
65	URINAL SCREEN w/NON-PARA BLOCK	12	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
66	URINAL SCREEN, 10bx	6	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
67	URINAL WITH SCREEN, BLK CHERRY, 4oz	50	EA	\$	- \$ -
68	URNIAL MAT DEO-GARD	6	CS	\$	<mark>-</mark> \$ -
				Subtota	ıl \$ -
Washington State Sales Tax @ 9%				6 \$ -	
Total Bid \$					- \$